Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 10-11 October 2011 at High Leigh Conference Centre
Present: 

The President, Vice-President and 51 voting members

Apologies: 
Deacon Eunice Attwood, The Revd Ruth Gee, Mr Andrew Gibbs, The Revd Ward Jones

Observers: 
Mr John Chastney, The Revd David Gamble, The Revd Dr Michael Jagessar, The Revd Dr Peter Phillips, Mr Doug Swanney
In attendance: 
Ms Jane Bates (Minutes), Mr Ben Bradley, Mrs Anne-Marie Holloman, MsTamar Knapton, Ms Anna Drew

Part attendance: 
The Revd Jenny Ellis, Mrs Karen L’Esperance, Mr Nick Moore, Mr Sion Rhys Evans
New members of the Council were welcomed to their first meeting.  The Revd Michael Jagessar, Moderator Elect of the URC General Assembly, was welcomed as the URC observer to the meeting.  The Revd Gareth Powell was welcomed in his new capacity as Assistant Secretary of the Conference (and Secretary to the Council).
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, the Revd Jade Bath.

Two matters of Chair’s Business were notified:

(i) The status of the Revd Dr Stephen Plant [see minute 11.3.20]
(ii) Sam Taylor, the Youth President, informed the Council about the format of the Youth Assembly which is to take place from 4-6 November in Cleobury Mortimer.  
11.3.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 9-11 April 2011 were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.  
11.3.2
Matters arising 

(a) List of Matters arising [MC/11/87]
Gareth Powell presented MC/11/87 which was noted.
(b) Civil Partnerships Consultation [MC/11/88]

Gareth Powell explained that MC/11/88 outlines the response made on behalf of the Methodist Church to the consultation process regarding the use of worship premises for civil partnerships in England and Wales.  
The Council noted;

That a response is now being formulated to a consultation being conducted by the Scottish Government;  
that the legal structures in Scotland for the conduct of marriages is different from that in England and Wales and that this would need to be borne in mind in the response.  

11.3.3
Decisions made by the Methodist Council since its last meeting [MC/11/89]  
MC/11/89 listed the decisions made by the Council since it last met.  
The General Secretary confirmed that the decision that had been taken regarding the mortgage for the Methodist International Centre will not pre-empt any decisions yet to be taken regarding the outcome of the Fruitful Field project. 
The Council noted that one of the decisions had raised questions about the appropriateness of electronic voting in certain circumstances.  
The Council agreed that further work should be done on a protocol for e-voting.  It was agreed that two members of the Council will work with the Chair on this matter.  
11.3.4
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 5 May 2011 and 21 September 2011
The Chair of the SRC presented the approved minutes from the meeting held on 5 May and the draft minutes from the meeting held on 21 September.  The Council noted the role of the SRC as set out in the newly revised Standing Order which now include responsibility for longer term strategic and financial planning.  
11.3.5
Report from Strategic Leaders

Martyn Atkins reported on the work being done with regard to the implications of the designation of Mark Wakelin (a Strategic Leader) as President of the Conference for 2012-13.  The Council noted that Doug Swanney will attend the Council as a participant-observer during this year to take the Team role that Mark Wakelin would otherwise have taken.    
Christine Elliott reported on the meeting of the World Methodist Council and Conference in Durban, and commented on the recent European Methodist Council and the planning towards a European Methodist festival in 2012.  
John Ellis gave an update on the recommendation of the Council a year ago where it requested closer working with the URC in the areas of work with children and young people.  
11.3.6
There was no report from the Connexional Leaders’ Forum.
11.3.7
Special Resolutions [MC/11/90]
Gareth Powell presented MC/11/90.  The Council noted a few detailed queries and referred them to the Law and Polity Committee.  The resolutions were approved.  
11.3.8
Amendments to the order of induction of the President and Vice-President
The Conference has asked the Council to consider revising the order of induction for the President and the Vice-President. The Faith and Order Committee has begun work on this, and proposes to bring a draft to the next meeting of the Council.
11.3.9
Equality and Diversity [MC/11/91]
Gareth Powell presented MC/11/91.  
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council appoints The Revd Alison Tomlin (Chair), The Revd Novette Headley, Mr Graham Illingworth, Mrs Nwabueze Nwokolo, The Revd Paul Smith to form a working party to formulate proposals for appointing a wider diversity of representatives to the Council and the Conference.
11.3.10
Report on the Connexional Team Work Plan 2010-11 [MC/11/92]
John Ellis presented MC/11/92, which the Council noted.

11.3.11
Extension of the Appointment of the Chair of Conference Business Committee [MC/11/94]

The Council agreed the following resolution:
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that Mr John Bell be appointed to serve as Chair of the Conference Business Committee for one further year until the adjournment of the Conference in 2013.
11.3.12
Nomination of the next Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee [MC/11/96]

The Council agreed the following resolution:
The Council nominates to the Conference Professor Peter Howdle as the next chair of the SRC, to serve for a period of six years from 1st September 2012.
The Council noted that nominations will be brought to the Council as soon as possible for three new members of the SRC.

11.3.13
Process for appointing the Chair of the Council [MC/11/100]
The Council agreed to the process as set out in MC/11/100.  
11.3.14
Developing the General Secretary’s Report to the Conference: A Discipleship Movement Shaped for Mission
The Council was provided with an update on the progress with the content of the General Secretary’s report to the Conference and engaged in a conversation about various aspects of the report and its impact on the life of the Church and on the work of the Connexional Team and 
(i) Making Buildings Assets [MC/11/104]
John Ellis presented MC/11/104.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council directs the Buildings Group established under its minute 11.2.21 to undertake the work relating to buildings referred to the Council by Resolution 2/4 of the 2011 Conference.

2. The Council appoints the Revds Kevin Johnson and Alistair Sharp to the Buildings Group.

(ii) Connexional Team Work Plan [MC/11/93]
John Ellis presented the work plan for the Connexional Team, set out under the headings used in the General Secretary’s report, focusing on discipleship.  
Members of the Council raised questions about individual items, and responses were given.  
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council notes the Work Plan of the Connexional Team for 2011-12..

11.3.15
Methodist State Funded Schools [MC/11/95]
Doug Swanney presented MC/11/95.

The Council noted:
The timing difficulty in that this paper was necessary now, but that it has to come ahead of the report of the Education Commission which will set out the vision for the Methodist involvement of education;  
Government policy requires some of the schools to become academies, and the Church therefore has to become a sponsoring body if the schools are to remain within the Methodist family:

The legal requirements of setting up a new Trust;

Some concerns about the difficulties involved;

A number of questions about the distinction between academies and free schools;

That the report does not make conclusions about free schools, but mentions them as part of wider Government policy.  

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council receives the report.

2. The Council directs those responsible in the Connexional Team to take further steps to explore the practicalities and implications of setting up a Methodist Academies and Schools Trust and to report back to the Council in January 2012.
3. The Council notes the significance of other current developments in the educational scene, in particular with regard to Free Schools, and welcomes the commitment of the Education Commission to bringing forward policy proposals in its forthcoming report.

11.3.16
Appointments [MC/11/101 and Amendments]


The Council made the appointments listed in MC/11/101, as amended by the tabled list.

11.3.17
Singing the Faith Reference Group [MC/11/102]


The Council appointed the Singing the Faith reference group.
11.3.18
Connexional Grants Committee [MC/11/103]
The Council noted the report of the Connexional Grants Committee for the connexional year 2010-2011.

11.3.19
Fruitful Field [MC/11/97 and 97A]
Anne Brown, Deputy Chair of the Ministries Committee, presented MC/11/97 and 97A.  
The Council engaged in discussion of the document in groups.  Brief feedback was offered from each group to the whole Council meeting, and written feedback from each group was submitted to Doug Swanney.  

11.3.20
Statement about Stephen Plant
The Assistant Secretary made a statement about the Revd Dr Stephen Plant, following his ordination to the priesthood in the Church of England, including reading a statement from the co-Chairs of the Joint Implementation Commission.  
11.3.21
Update on the Resourcing Mission Office
Nick Moore provided the Council with an oral update on the progress of the closure of the Resourcing Mission Office.  
11.3.22
Pensions

(i)
Amendment to the Deed concerning temporary employees [MC/11/98]

Karen L’Esperance, Pensions Manager, was welcomed to the Council and presented MC/11/98 

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Methodist Council agrees that the eligibility of both Permanent and Temporary Employees to PASLEMC should be on the same terms and that a Confirmatory Deed reversing the Deed of Amendment dated 6 October 2008 in respect of Temporary Employee eligibility should be prepared.

2. The Council appoints Martyn D Atkins and Gareth J Powell to sign the Confirmatory Deed in so far as it contains the changes outlined in this paper.

(ii) Permanent Health Insurance Benefit [MC/11/99]
Karen L’Esperance presented MC/11/99.

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Methodist Council approves the continuation of the PASLEMC Group Income Protection Scheme to the later of age 65 or State Pension Age.
2. The Methodist Council approves the payment of premiums annually instead of monthly.

(iii) Pensions briefing

Karen L’Esperance briefed the Council on some pensions matters that will be coming before the Council during this year.  
The Chaplain closed the meeting in prayer.

